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Meeting Minutes
June 22, 2017
2:00 p.m.
Attendance: Commissioners Marc Hassan (Chair), Danny Ferreira, Niki Brunson, Greg Rachal, Gloria Stephens
Excused: Commissioner Barbara Finke and John Pittman
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Chairman Hassan convened the meeting at 2:02 p.m. with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Minutes

Motion: approve the minutes of the May 4, 2017 meeting were amended to show Commissioner Gloria Stephens as present, then unanimously approved as amended.
Public comment
Former TRUE Commissioner Joe Andrews responded to an e-mail sent out to the commissioners last week by TRUE Commission staff providing a chapter of the Florida Statutes authorizing municipalities to offer economic development incentives as a public purpose of the state government and its municipalities. Mr. Andrews contends that the law directly contradicts the provisions of Article 7, Section 10 of the Florida Constitution and therefore cannot be constitutional or enforceable. He encouraged the TRUE Commission to continue pursuing the issue of the constitutionality of such incentives.
Auditor’s report
Phillip Peterson of the Council Auditor’s Office reported that the office had released a number of audits/ reports since the last commission meeting in May.
#794 – Quarterly Budget Summary for the Six Months Ended March 31. 2017: the report projects a year-end positive budget variance of approximately $7 million, with a $2.8 million positive revenue variance and a $4.9 million positive expense variance.
#795 – Police and Fire Pension Fund Bank Accounts Audit: payments made were properly supported, accurate and timely, but improvements could be made in accuracy and timeliness of receiving and depositing cash. The report recommends abandoning the out-of-date financial package used to track payables and receivables and utilizing the City’s Accounting Division and Tax Collector’s Office to perform those functions.
#740A – IT Billings Audit Follow-Up: all recommendations have been implemented except one, which is in process.
#749A – JTA Accounts Payable Follow-Up: all recommendations have been implemented except one, which is in process (pooled cash rather than multiple separate bank accounts).
#796 – Visit Jacksonville Audit: the audit found that the organization had adequate procedures in place to safeguard the issuance of hard checks, but needed better procedures for the use of ECH electronic transactions. There was a lack of segregation of duties in the financial area (one employee processing invoices, making payments and reconciling bank statements) and the organization was not complying with City travel regulations as required by its contract. There were also insufficiencies in the supporting documentation of payments to employees for items such as bonus pay and cellphone allowances. Visit Jacksonville has agreed to make the changes recommended.
#797 – Property Appraiser’s Office Save Our Homes Portability Calculations: The audit found that overall the Property Appraiser’s Office is correctly calculating the portability amounts; the audit did identify one case of apparent fraud (multiple homestead claims by a single owner) and a few very small calculation errors. The audit recommended that the Property Appraiser consider developing additional database query methods to look for anomalies in homestead claims.
In response to a question from Commissioner Ferreira about whether the Auditor’s Office has done any auditing in the area of “greenbelt” tax exemptions, Mr. Peterson said that the Auditor’s Office has not done any work specifically in that area, but did note that the Ordinance Code requires the office to audit each of the 5 constitutional officers once every 5 years. This year was the turn of the Property Appraiser’s Office and the Council Auditor chose to review the portability calculations as an area of high interest and potential revenue risk. Mr. Peterson will convey the topic of greenbelt exemptions to the Audit Manager as a suggestion for examination in a future audit. He gave a brief overview of how the greenbelt exemption works and how the Property Appraiser is required to review each parcel of property at least once every 5 years, which hopefully would catch any greenbelt violations. Commissioner Rachal felt that with the growth of the City’s and constitutional officers’ budgets, a 5-year cycle may not be a sufficient degree of oversight over the constitutional officers as conditions can change rapidly. Mr. Peterson noted that the Sheriff’s Office has an internal auditor and their audits are reviewed by the Council Auditor. He also said that work is done in the intervening years with the constitutional officers as needs and interest arises.
Committee reports

Legislative Tracking Committee
Commissioner Brunson reported on the committee’s two meetings since the last full commission meeting and the bills reviewed at those meetings. The committee did not make any specific recommendations on the bills reviewed. The committee’s discussion then turned to the need for criteria to determine when the TRUE Commission has an interest in legislation and how action should be taken, either to make a recommendation to the City Council or to convey information about the bill to the CPACs for dissemination to interested citizens.
Audit Committee
Commissioner Brunson reported that the committee had met once and heard a presentation from the Council Auditor’s Office on the recently-released reports. The committee did not vote to make any recommendations for action by the full commission.  Commissioner Ferreira noted that a general public attendee at the meeting suggested that evening committee and commission meetings might draw better attendance from interested citizens.
Internal Operations Committee

In the absence of Commissioner Finke the report was deferred to the next meeting.
Chair’s Comments
In response to a question from Chairman Hassan, Jeff Clements reported that Ordinance 2017-300 to sunset the TRUE Commission was withdrawn by City Council at its last meeting. Mr. Hassan said that he would follow up with Council Member Becton to propose some changes to the TRUE Commission’s appointment mechanism (specifically to have 5 Council appointments made by the 5 at-large council members) which should forge a closer relationship between the at-large council members and the commission. Jeff Clements explained that the City Council committees will no longer be holding special meetings after their regular meetings (that was an initiative of outgoing Council President Boyer) and it is unclear if the Rules Committee’s review of the operations and usefulness of the various appointed boards and commissions will continue. Mr. Hassan said that it would be helpful for the TRUE Commission to receive some type of official notification that its review has been completed so that the Mayor’s Office can then be encouraged to make its full complement of appointments knowing that the commission will be an ongoing body.
New Business
Appointment of Nominating Committee: Chairman Hassan asked for volunteers to serve as a Nominating Committee to propose a slate of officers for the upcoming year. Commissioner Rachal volunteered to chair the committee and suggested that a committee meeting be scheduled in conjunction with the next Internal Operations Committee meeting so that interested members of that committee could serve as the Nominating Committee as well. A meeting will be scheduled prior to the next full commission meeting in August.
Old Business

Commissioner Brunson reported that she had spoken with interested citizen Ben Wasson after the last meeting about contract management systems and he suggested that there are commercial products available that are not too expensive. Mr. Wasson previously worked in that field and has some expertise in the area. She intends to meet with the Building Inspections Division to discuss their nuisance lien processes. Mr. Hassan suggested that the TRUE Commission could explore how other large Florida jurisdictions handle contract management, review the commercial software available, and make a recommendation to City Council about implementing a contract management system.
Chairman Hassan asked staff to include nuisance abatement liens and contract management on the next meeting agenda for further discussion.
Commissioner Comments
None 
Next meeting

The next regular monthly meeting will be on August 3, 2017. The commission will observe a summer hiatus in July.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:57 p.m. 
Posted 8.4.17  1:30 p.m.
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